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Dunton Green Parish Council 
Working for a Better Community in Dunton Green 

There is going to be a lot going on Dunton Green in 2019! 

Take a look at this latest edition of DG News for a taste of 
what’s to come... 

This is the footpath behind Ryewood at the junction of SR104 and SR103 that run 
behind Ryewood and alongside the wildlife reserve. Why not go exploring?! 
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Chair’s Update 

Welcome to our spring edition, although as I 

write this there is some snow on the ground 

and it’s very cold. 
 

It’s been a busy few months 

on the Parish Council. The 

Local Plan and its possible 

implications on the future of 

the village has been out for its final consultation prior to going to 

the Planning Inspectorate for approval. Thank you to all for taking 

the time to respond to the consultation.  

At the moment the proposed 250 homes running behind London Rd from the rose 

garden are not included. There are, however, still plans to develop the Fort Halstead 

site with 750 homes. Although up Star Hill, part of this site is in Dunton Green and 

will certainly have an effect on us throughout construction and when families move 

in. 
 

Following the continuing saga of roadworks, our County Councillor Nick 

Chard has tabled proposals to try and synchronise utility works so that in 

future rather than digging a hole 3 times, it is dug  once and all the utilities 

are done in one go. 
 

The Parish Council is currently in the process of appointing our new contractor to 

maintain our recreation ground and other green areas in the village. Work will also 

start on the village green which had been severely damaged by the utility companies 

and by residents’ parking. 

 

Our Age UK Pop In Café has now started and is helping our older parishioners meet 

new friends and feel more confident when leaving their homes. If you’d like more 

details contact Sue, details on page 8. The Café has so far been very well attended 

and we hope that other residents will take the opportunity to come along and be 

involved -  Sue is a real asset to the village and is very welcoming. The Parish Council 

continues to support Age UK in Dunton Green 

and will  be providing exercise bands  (and other 

equipment) for the group. 

Cont.. 
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….Chair’s Update 

Also going well is our Friday Youth Club where numbers are steadily 

rising. I know the organisers have lots of ideas for future events and 

welcome ideas from all those attending. For details of how to 

contact the YICZ Club please take a look at our website 

(www.duntongreenpc.org.uk) or see page 34 of this magazine. 
 

A couple of dates for your diaries. On Wednesday 

March 27th at 7pm is the Annual Parish Meeting. 

Although this is hosted by the Parish Council, it involves 

many of the organisations in the village. It’s a chance to 

find out a bit more about what is going on and there’s a 

buffet and glass of wine. All welcome. (see page 13 for 

more details). 

Saturday 29th June is going to be a community fun day. 

It’s in the early stages of development but there will be 

something for everyone. More details in our summer edition.  
 

We’ll all be getting our Council Tax bills for the coming year very 

soon. Thanks to the 10% growth in the village due to Ryewood, 

DGPC has been able to set its precept (the amount of money it 

receives from the Council Tax) so that there will be no increase 

in that element of your Council Tax bill (Band D properties) in the coming year. 
 

As a Parish Council we still have vacancies. In May there will be local elections for 

Parish and District Councillors.   It would be great if a few of you could join us. The 

process is very easy. Details of the timings for the 

submission of nominations is on our website 

(www.duntongreenpc.org.uk) and there is an 

article on pages 28 & 29 providing some general 

information about councils and the role of a local councillor. 
 

 

Let’s hope some spring sunshine arrives 

soon! 
 

Freda England 
Chair of Dunton Green Parish 
Council www.duntongreenpc.org.uk 
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Fancy going for a wander? 
The Dunton Green ‘Health Walk’ was discontinued earlier in 2017 

as we could not find people to train as walk leaders (a necessity for 
the official ‘Health Walks’).  

However, a number of local residents have been meeting and walk 
as an unofficial group.  

We meet on Saturday mornings at the pavilion at 10.30am.  
We walk for about an hour, have a chat about various topics and 

put the world to rights!   
If any other people would like to join us, just turn up - you would be 

most welcome. 

RIVERHEAD LIBRARY 
 Baby Bounce and Rhyme Time Every Thursday Morning (Term Time Only) 

10.30 to 11.00 for young children.  A free event for carers and children 
under 5. Just come along no need to book. 

 Computer Buddie - Thursday Afternoons from 2 until 4pm to help with 
any computer and IPad queries. (Booking essential). 

 

Riverhead Library, 31 London Road, Riverhead TN13 2BU   
01732 459218 www.kent.gov.uk/libs for the latest service 
information or follow us on Sevenoaks Libraries Facebook  or 
Twitter 

Are you a  

Local Business  or Organisation  
that would like to get noticed? 

 

Contact the Clerk (email & phone details are available on page 2) to find out how you 
can promote your business or organisation  in Dunton Green News and support the 

parish by advertising here 

DUNTON GREEN PRESCHOOL 
Donnington Hall Barretts Road TN13 2UN 

 

We offer 15 funded hours for 2,3 &4 year olds (no restrictions) 
         Opening Hours: Monday – Friday  Term Time Only 
 

For availability and session times please contact the Manager.  
 

 Direct Telephone  07982677676 
 Email         duntongreenpreschool@live.co.uk 
 Website      www.duntongreenpreschool.co.uk 
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Dunton Green Faithworks is 
changing! 

 
How is Faithworks changing? We have a new logo and we have been 
changing how we see ourselves over the last few months. 
 

Since 2005 Faithworks has become a part of the village community and 
during that time we have been involved in many ways including running a 
youth club and coffee shop, organising community Fun Days, helping in 
the School and other village activities. As I wrote in the last edition of this 
magazine, life in the village has changed a lot since 2005 and there are 
now more facilities and organisations for residents to enjoy. 
 

What has disappeared in the last 13 years are the churches in the village 
with both the Free Church in Station Road and Bethel Chapel 
congregations gone and their sites either being developed or plans to do 
so. Faithworks started with a group of people from Bessels Green Baptist 
who decided not to establish another church but rather become part of 
the community and meet what needs they could. We have done this and 
continue to do so. Faithworks is now full of village people.  
 

So, what is Faithworks now? Well we think we are the Christian church in 
the village but we are not a traditional church with formal services in a 
church building. We are still very much part of the community. We are 
the community church - people not a place!  
 

Faithworks meets regularly at the pavilion on Sunday mornings with a 
Café and Family Fun where we enjoy each other’s company and chat 
informally about the Christian faith. We are often in Bojangles and 
continue to help wherever we can in the village – regularly in the School, 
at Hamlyn Court sheltered housing and with Parish Council events. If 
people want to talk in more depth about the Christian faith we meet twice 
a month on Wednesday evenings. 
 

We are still part of Bessels Green Baptist Church who support us and 
meet with us a few times a year.  
 

The key message is that we are YOUR church in Dunton Green. Watch 
out for a leaflet through your door with more information, or contact: 
faithworks@bgbc.co.uk ; visit our Facebook page: fb.me/dgfaithworks or 
see our website: www.dgmessage.com 

https://fb.me/dgfaithworks
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Dunton Green’s Green & Open Spaces 
 

The Parish Council owns and /or maintains a number of areas in the 
village. These include: 
 The village green (the two areas of grass and planting north and 

south of the Lusted Road junction on London Road) 
 Longford Meadow (accessed from the end of Mill Road and from 

Lusted Road) 
 The Crescent on Station Road 
 The small open space on Mill Road next to the river 
 The Rose Garden next to the War Memorial 
 The Recreation Ground 
 Price’s Wood (at the back of Ryewood, on the footpath towards 

the Wildlife Reserve) 
 
These green spaces are maintained for the enjoyment of everyone 
and to ensure that Dunton Green remains ‘green’ but we are finding 

increasingly that some of these areas are being 
abused.  
They are not provided to supply overflow car 
parking when you or your visitors cannot find 

space on the road or on your property. The 
damage caused has to be repaired by the 
Parish Council which means that funds that 
could be used for community benefit have 
to be spent on repairs.  
There is a shortage of parking opportunities 
in the village but we would ask that all 

members of the community be mindful of where they or their visitors 
park. We do not want to resort to putting up unsightly signs, 
especially when the Parish Council has plans to reinvigorate the 
village green this year (new hedge, improvements to the grass itself 
after years of utility company works, more planting) in addition to 
plans to increase the spread of hanging baskets through the village 
and projects in other areas too. 

If you have any ideas about how to make Dunton Green greener 
please contact us - we would love to hear from you. 

Thank you for your cooperation. 
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2nd Wednesday of each month 

1.30pm to 3.30pm 



 9 

 

COPY DEADLINE FOR 
NEXT ISSUE 

Any items or articles for possible 
inclusion in the next issue of this 
magazine must be forwarded to 

Parish Council Office, 
Dunton Green Pavilion, 

Recreation Ground, Dunton Green, 
Kent TN13 2UR 

 

1st MAY 2019 
 

Let us share news about the 
village & your organisations with 

all residents in Dunton Green. 
Please forward articles & photos: 

 

 clerk@duntongreenpc.org.uk 

PLEASE JOIN US! 

 

FRIENDLY MONTHLY  

COFFEE MORNING 

(Over 50s) 

 

on 

 

THIRD THURSDAY  

EACH MONTH 

 

at 10.30 am in 

 

DUNTON GREEN  

VILLAGE HALL 

 

 

ALL WELCOME 

 

 

 We look forward to seeing 

you 
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Full details will follow in the Summer edition of 
Dunton Green News! 

WHO SHOULD I CONTACT IF... 

...I NEED THE POLICE? 
Dial 999 if there is threat to life or a crime is in progress.  
Call 101 for all non-emergency matters. 
PCSO Amy Hardy  or PCSO Ellie Collins Telephone 101 or Email: 
csu.sevenoaks@kent.pnn.police.uk 

 

...I NEED TO REPORT A STREET LIGHTING ISSUE? 
If the street light in question belongs to the Parish Council then report the fault 
directly to the Clerk. Details of where DGPC columns are located: 

 
 
 

 

 

All other street light issues must be reported to KCC’s Highways Department 
via the 24hr Contact Centre on 03000 41 81 81. 
PLEASE NOTE that whenever you report a lighting fault you will be asked for the 
column number (which is on the street light) and the location. Please ensure that you 
have these details to enable a prompt response. 
 

...I NEED TO REPORT A HIGHWAYS ISSUE? 
If you identify a problem with roads or pavements such as potholes, broken kerbs or 
missing signs you should report these to KCC’s Highways Department via the 24hr 
Contact Centre on 03000 41 81 81 or via KCC’s online reporting tool www.kent.gov.uk/
roads-and-travel/report-a-problem 
 

...I WANT TO REPORT GRAFFITI IN DUNTON GREEN? 
Graffiti can be reported via SDC’s online graffiti reporting form 
(www.sevenoaks.gov.uk/services/housing/crime-prevention/graffiti-reporting-and-
removal).) or by calling SDC on 01732 227000. 

Barretts Road Hillfield Road London Rd Slip Road 
Donnington Road Ivy House Lane Lusted Road 
Kingswood Road Milton Road Rye Lane 
Lennard Road Pounsley Road Vicarage Lane 
London Road Footpath to Station 

mailto:csu.sevenoaks@kent.pnn.police.uk
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 Albert Akin 
 
 
 
  Interior & Exterior 

  Wallpaper specialist 

  35 years experience 

  All work guaranteed 

  Fully insured 

  01959-534190 / 07802 412601 

albert.akint@gmail.com 

Knitting Group 
A small friendly group would like to welcome more members to 
join them  for knitting, crochet or any craft that you like doing. 

Every 2nd Friday of each month,  10am to 1pm  
at Dunton Green Village Hall 

For more information please call 01959 525569 
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Dunton Green Parish Council supports Kent 
Surrey & Sussex Air Ambulance 
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The Sidings Between 6:00pm on Monday 29th of October and 12:00pm on Tuesday 30th 
of October. A white Yamaha GPD125 moped was stolen from a driveway. 
 

London Road On Thursday 6th of December between 7:00pm and 8:55pm. A vehicle was 
parked, left secure then found to be missing from location 
 

Breething Road On Saturday 19th of January between 12:01am and 11:21pm. Garage 
was broken into overnight among the items stolen were a set of golf clubs which were 
later recovered. 
 

London Road On Tuesday 22nd of January between 7:15am and 8:02am. Someone stole 
a dumper truck and a 1 tonne digger from the front driveway of a residential property 
whilst left unattended for a short time. 

Dunton Green has two PCSOs: Amy Hardy and Sue Harwood 
Full details of how to contact Kent Police (including our PCSOs) please  

see the information on page 28 

CRIME REPORTED 

PLANNING (for full details visit the planning tracker on the 
DGPC website - www.duntongreenpc.org.uk) 

 

18/03136/HOUSE 2 Vicarage Lane Single storey side and rear 
extension with rooflights. DGPC-No comment submitted. 
18/03152/WTPO Fort Halstead Crow Drive Works to various trees. 
For information only. No comments due. 
18/02682/FUL 20 London Road Demolition of existing outbuildings. Erection of 
two storey rear extension to form 6 no.1 and 2 bed flats. Application to 
include change of use of ground floor existing building into residential 
accommodation. DGPC- Object- The Parish Council recommends that this 
application be refused on several grounds: Concerns about the loss of a local 
business/retail premises and the negative impact that has on the commercial 
viability of other businesses in Dunton Green and the reduced availability of 
services for the local community. Loss of a traditionally designed shopfront 
and the detrimental impact this would have on the local street scene and 
street character. Over - intensification of the site (creation of six flats is 
excessive for a plot of this size, in this location) Lack of any parking provision 
(it is entirely unrealistic to expect that all potential owners/occupiers of any 
flats created will rely solely on public transport and that they will have no 
need for off street parking) Concerns about this being in a flood risk area – 
sleeping accommodation on the ground floor is not acceptable An application 
in 2000 (00/01762/FUL) for this property concerning the  renewal of the 
existing shopfront was refused at the time for the following reasons: The 
proposed shopfront, by reason of its design, unsympathetic use of materials 
and loss of the recessed doorway, would represent an unattractive and 
retrograde alteration to a traditionally designed shopfront in its original form 
to the detriment of the visual amenities of the street scene. As such the 
proposal is contrary to policy EN7of the Sevenoaks District Local Plan An 
earlier application in November 1998 (98/2025) relating to a neighbouring 
property (16 London Road) was refused on the grounds of the associated flood 
risk of the area (sleeping accommodation having been proposed for the 
ground floor, contrary to planning regulations). 
18/03451/MMA Dunton Green Free Church Station Road Minor material 
amendment to 17/02336/FUL. DGPC-Support 
18/02747/HOUSE 21 Rye Lane Original application now re-validated. A 
summary of the main change is that the floor plans did not match up with the 
elevation drawings. DGPC-It was resolved that comments to the original 
application should be re-submitted. 
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18/03114/MMA Dunton Green Faithworks The Old Chapel 185 London Road 
Minor material amendment to 18/02180/FUL DGPC-It was resolved that the 
Clerk should inform SDC of the Minutes 2018  1188 DECEMBER 2018 following: 
Paperwork provided by SDC comprised of a covering letter (29/11/18) and a 
corrected plan. There was no plan supplied to indicate the current approved 
proposals with which members could compare the ‘corrections. The Parish 
Council does not have a facility at its meetings to view planning applications 
online to pick up on missing documentation. The Parish Council is therefore 
unable to review this application. 
PLANNING NOTIFICATIONS  
GRANTED 18/02719/MMA Ryewood Sales & Marketing Suite Campion Square 
Amendment to 17/03609/FUL. DGPC- No comment. 
GRANTED 18/02953/HOUSE 17 London Road Two storey side and rear 
extension and provision for 2 off-road parking spaces.  DGPC-Support. 
Members were pleased to see an application with good parking provision. 
GRANTED 18/03041/HOUSE 83 London Road 
Demolition of existing ingle storey side extension. Erection of two storey side 
extension with habitable loft space and dormer window. Alterations to 
fenestration. DGPC-Support 
GRANTED 18/02983/HOUSE 57 Lennard Road Double storey side and single 
storey rear extensions. Loft conversion to habitable space and dormer to rear. 
DGPC-No comment submitted. 
GRANTED 18/03136/HOUSE 2 Vicarage lane Single storey side and rear 
extension with rooflights. DGPC-No comment submitted. 
GRANTED 18/03273/CONVAR Dunton Green Faithworks The Old Chapel 185 
London Road Variation of condition 4 (electric car charging unit) of 18/02180/
FUL. DGPC-Support (condition met) 
GRANTED 18/03272/HOUSE 15 Mill Road Single storey rear extension and part 
of the garage converted into habitable space. DGPC-Support 
APPEAL DISMISSED APP/G2245/D/18/320345 18/00702/HOUSE 180a London 
Road Dropped kerb extension 
GRANTED 18/03417/HOUSE 53 London Road Two storey side extension. DGPC 
Support 
GRANTED 18/03114/MMA Dunton Green Faithworks The Old Chapel 185 
London Road Minor material amendment to 18/02180/FUL.  DGPC-No 
comment submitted. 
GRANTED 18/02747/HOUSE 21 Rye Lane Single storey front and side 
extension. Raising and altering roof. DGPC- Support. In principle DGPC 
supports development of the site but only within legitimate criteria. The 
proposed extensions are quite considerable in comparison to the original size 
of the dwelling and DGPC requests that SDC confirms that the proposal does 
not breach the 50% rule or any other development guidelines. Support is 
subject to the expansion of the dwelling being within permitted levels.  
GRANTED 18/03484/HOUSE 2 Donnington Road Single storey side extension. 
DGPC Support 
SDC Street Naming & Numbering – Ryewood It was noted that names had been 
allocated to the two blocks of flats and the single storey dwelling currently 
under construction at Ryewood. The blocks will be known as Norman Court 
and Romney Court. The single storey dwelling is named as The Pottery. 

 
Sevenoaks District is the local Planning Authority. All queries 

relating to planning should be made direct to SDC on 01732 227000 
or www.sevenoaks.gov.uk 
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ALL YEAR ROUND! 
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Out and About - ‘What Katie Saw’ 

1. The Christmas Singalong was well 

attended and thoroughly enjoyable. 

Seems like a very long time ago now! 

2. I wonder what’s going to be in 

the printer’s shop now? It’s been a 

print shop for so many years, let’s 

hope whatever it becomes that it 

thrives! 

3. Did you see one of our District 

Councillors (Kim Bayley) on the BBC 

news when HMV went into 

administration? 

 

 

4. There was a party in the 

Pavilion to celebrate Prince 

Charles’s 70th birthday and the 

launch of the new Pop In Café. The 

Sevenoaks District Council 

Chairman and the Deputy Lord 

Lieutenant of Kent joined Sue 

Larken & the team and cut the 

cake! 

Information, Gossip and News from Kate our roving correspondent 

1 

2 

3 

4 
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5. So that’s how the war memorial clock 

gets wound up! 

6. Construction of the extra 35 flats on 

Ryewood is well on its way. 

 

 

7. Just when we thought we 

had had enough roadworks for a 

life time, a sewer collapses and 

we’re back in the temporary 

traffic lights queue again!! 

 

8. Spotted a new defibrillator 

on the village hall. One of 

those things where it’s nice to 

know where one is, and you 

hope to never need it! Looks 

like this is the third one that 

the Parish Council  has 

installed for us all. 

6 

8 

7 

5 
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PARISH COUNCIL News Highlights... 
 The Parish Council is working with Kent County Council 

to have white line markings repainted on London Road, 
zebra crossings repainted and have new LED light globes 
installed at all three zebra crossing in the village on 
London Road during 2019 

 Working in partnership with Sevenoaks District Council and Network Rail 
there are plans to replace the old privet hedge on the village green with a 
new hedge. This will form part of a scheme of works to make Dunton 
Green a much more attractive place to live and work 

 There will be no increase this year in the Parish Council element of your 
Council Tax bill (for Band D properties).  

 The Parish Council will be changing its procedure regarding donation 
requests from 1st April. Rather than looking at requests as they come in 
individually the Parish Council will review all requests once a year at its 
October meeting. The Parish Council supports a number of local charities 
and organisations for the benefit of residents (including the Kent Surrey & 
Sussex Air Ambulance Trust, West Kent Mediation, Sevenoaks Volunteer 
Transport Group and others). The Parish Council will continue to provide 
support to other organisations who provide services in the village such as 
Age UK and the YICZ Youth Club. 

DONNINGTON HALL BADMINTON GROUP 
We are a mixed ability group and anyone who has played 
badminton is welcome to get back to the game.  As there is only one 
court we are unable to train new players. 
 

We meet every Tuesday afternoon from 2 to 4 pm.  It is pay as you 
go with no joining fee.  So if you are only able to come less regularly 
it is OK with us.  You can come and give it a go – the first session is 
free and we can lend you a racket.  Just wear proper sports shoes. 
 

Just turn up (Donnington Hall, Barretts Road) or for more info phone 
Gill on 01883 722948 or 077909 12741 

www.duntongreenpc.org.uk 
The Parish Council’s website provides information on all 

sorts of activities and news in the village. Please check the 
website regularly for page updates and sign up for Email 

Alerts for things like events, news and planning. Contact us by email if you 
have community events and activities that you would like to advertise. 
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Dunton Green ‘Might Have Beens’… 
 

Everyone will be familiar with the Ryewood estate in Rye Lane, 
on the site of the former West Kent Cold Store and older 
residents will remember the Cold Store itself. But how many are 
aware of the plan to develop the Cold Store site as a Business 
Park? 
 

The old brick pits were filled in the 1940s and 1950s and the Cold 
Store erected in stages. At its height, the site comprised of over 
35,000 sqm of office and industrial buildings. However, by 2002 

the site was looking at 
closure, lorries had become 
bigger and could no longer 
easily access the site. Also, 
refrigerant gas that the site 
used was due to be banned 
under the Kyoto Protocol 
legislation, outlawing gases 
that damaged the ozone 
layer. 
 

So it was that the owners of 
the site started thinking about 
alternative uses and what 

they came up with was a development to be known as Oaklands 
Park. This, had it been built, would have comprised of seven 
office buildings, cafes,  leisure facilities and up to 50 residential 
units. Plans were presented to the Council in 2003 and 
discussions & revisions went on for many months. Eventually the 
developers realised that there was a fundamental flaw in the 
plan which was that there was 
no market for the offices that 
they planned to build.  
Thus it was that the site was 
sold to Berkeley Homes and the 
plans re-drawn as a residential 
scheme. 
One aspect of the former plan 
that re-appeared in the 
residential scheme was a 
roundabout on London Road. It 
would have been slightly to the 
south of the roundabout that 
was built and the area that is 
now occupied by the Meadowgate houses would have been 
planted with trees. 

Cllr Graham Hersey 
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PARISH COUNCIL EVENTS : DATES FOR THE DIARY 
 

Tuesday March 12th 2019 - Parish Council Meeting, 7.30pm Pavilion 

Sunday  24th March - Spring Clean / Litter Pick 10.30am meet at Pavilion 

Wednesday 27th March - Annual Parish Meeting & Parish Reception 7pm 

Tuesday April 9th 2019 - Parish Council Meeting, 7.30pm Pavilion 

Thursday May 2nd 2019- District and Parish Council Elections* 

Tuesday May 15th 2019 - Annual Parish Council Meeting, 7.30pm Pavilion 

Saturday May 18th 2019 - Freighter (Bulk Waste Collection) 

Tuesday June 11th  2019- Parish Council Meeting, 7.30pm Pavilion 

Tuesday July 9th 2019- Parish Council Meeting, 7.30pm Pavilion 

Saturday August 10th 2019 - Freighter (Bulk Waste Collection) 

Tuesday September 10th -2019  Parish Council Meeting, 7.30pm Pavilion 

Saturday 28th September  2019-   Annual Fireworks Display 6.30pm* 

Tuesday October 8th 2019 - Parish Council Meeting, 7.30pm Pavilion 

Tuesday November 12th 2019 - Parish Council Meeting, 7.30pm Pavilion 

Saturday November 16th 2019 - Freighter (Bulk Waste Collection) 

Tuesday December 10th 2019 - Parish Council Meeting, 7.30pm Pavilion 
 

* More details will follow 
 

Visit www.duntongreenpc.org.uk and sign up to Email Alerts 
to keep up to date and informed about all the latest news, meetings and 
events information as it is published. Meeting agendas are published in the 
week prior to the meeting and are available on the website 

 
If you have events that you would like publicised please contact 
the Clerk and we can consider publishing your activities on our 
Parish Council website events listing page - we’re keen to let 

everyone know just what is on in Dunton Green and it starts with 
you! 

DUNTON GREEN NEWS 
All back copies of Dunton Green News can be found on the Parish Council’s 
website - www.duntongreenpc.org.uk - on the DUNTON GREEN NEWS tab.  

 

If you could help us deliver newsletters in your road / area please contact the 
Parish Council - the more volunteers we have the better! Thank you. 
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JOIN US AS A GUEST OR GET INVOLVED AS A VOLUNTEER—WE’RE A 

REALLY FRIENDLY BUNCH! 
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Your Local Community Update 
 

Dunton Green – Pop In Café  
Pop along to the new Age UK Pop-In Café on the 
second Wednesday of every month at the Dunton 
Green Pavilion. It is a great chance to meet new 
people in a warm, welcoming and supportive 
environment. 
You will be given the opportunity to learn how to 
gain strength, improve balance and build confidence 
to keep you mobile and independent. There is no 
pressure to join in with the exercises; you are more 
than welcome to just turn up for a friendly chat to 
meet old or new friends. 
 

When: Every 2nd Wednesday of the month (14th Nov, 
12th Dec, 9th Jan, 13th Feb, 13th Mar, 10th Apr) 
Time:1.30pm-3.30pm 
Where: Dunton Green Pavilion, off London Road, Dunton Green, TN13 2UR 
 

For more information please call Age UK on 01732 454108 and ask for Sue 
Larken, or email suelarken@sevenoaksandtonbridge.org.uk 
 

Street Dance 

Come along and try the Dunton Green Street Dance sessions. These sessions are 
lots of fun and are suitable for both complete beginners and those with more 
experience. You are sure to finish your first session with a smile on your face 
and some new moves to dance to the latest hits.  

Age:         8 to 16 year olds 
When:      Wednesday (term time only)  
Time:       5:15 – 6:45pm  
Cost:        £3.50 per person per class 
                (discount if whole term paid in 

advance) 
Where:     Dunton Green Pavilion 
                Recreation Ground TN13 2UR 
    
For more information please call 01732 227000 
or email communities@sevenoaks.gov.uk 
 
Monthly Older People’s Lunch Club 

The Dunton Green Lunch club takes place on the first Wednesday of the month. 
The club is a welcoming place for local residents to come along. Members 
enjoy a hot nutritious two course meal whilst socialising with friends, old and 
new. The club is run by a dedicated team of volunteers, new volunteers are 
always appreciated.  

When:   First Wednesday of the month          Time:   11.45am to 2pm 
Cost:  £4              
Where:  Dunton Green Pavilion, Recreation Ground TN13 2UR 
 

To confirm that you will be attending, to book transport or enquire about 
volunteering please call Age UK on 01732 454108. 

mailto:suelarken@sevenoaksandtonbridge.org.uk


 27 

 

Easy Netball 
 

Ever fancied having a go at Netball or maybe haven’t played 
in a long time? Then these sessions are especially for you.  
The sessions are lots of fun and whatever your age or ability 
you will be guaranteed to work hard, have a laugh and 
realise that Netball is a good way to get to know people.  
There is no pressure to attend every week as sessions are pay 
as you go. 
 

Age:  Everyone over 14 is welcome to attend. 
When:  Every Wednesday  
Time:          7.00 to 8.00pm 
Cost:           £2 pay as you go 
Where:        Multi Use Games Area 
                   Recreation Ground TN13 2UR 
Please note this session will be cancelled in wet weather: starts 6th March 
again! 
 

For more information or to be added to the What’s App group , please call  us 
on 01732 227000 or email communities@sevenoaks.gov.uk 
 

Tamz Tai Chi 
Tai Chi is renowned for relieving stress, improving flexibility and balance and is 
associated with many other health benefits. Mindfulness, slow and flowing 
movements and focussed breathing make this martial art perfect for those who 
want to find a little relief from their hectic lives or for those who want to ease 
gently into physical activity.  
These beginner Tai Chi sessions will be delivered by Tameila 
(Tammy) Brown whose enthusiasm and experience make her 
the perfect person to lead you on your Tai Chi journey. 
Sessions are open to everyone, under 18s must be 
accompanied by an adult. So whether you are young or 
young at heart, you will be warmly welcomed. 
When:  Sundays  
Time:   10am to 11am  
Cost:   First class £5, £8 per session thereafter . 
Where:        Donnington Hall, Barretts Road, Dunton Green, 

TN13 2UN  

For more information about sessions please call 07792 
479772 or email tamztaichi@gmail.com  
 

Basketball 
Starting on Monday evenings at the Recreation Ground after the Easter 
holidays! Please be sure to look out for advertising on noticeboards and via the 
Parish Council’s website.  
 

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  
Community Development Officers: Say Hello & Wave Goodbye… 
Kathryn Bone has moved on to pastures new at SDC but is replaced until July 
by Sarah Tickner who is working hard on the Summer event! Sarah is supported 
in the Community Development Team by Vickie Smith , a graduate trainee at 
SDC, and will be joined at the end of April by Yulia La Kruz who will be 
returning to her role after maternity leave. Best of Luck to Kathryn in her new 
post and we look forward to working with the new members of the team! 
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Parish Council elections -  2nd May 2019. DGPC has vacancies and is always looking to recruit people from 
the community who want to make a difference. Could that be you? If you are interested in standing as a 

candidate for election please take a look at the information here and at DGPC’s website 
www.duntongreenpc.org.uk.  
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Key dates for potential candidates to be aware of:  Nominations open at 10am Thursday 21st March and 
close at 4pm Wednesday 3rd April. Nomination papers should ideally be taken in person to SDC’s offices or 

posted. The offices will be open 10am to 4pm on weekdays only. Links to full information about the 
election timetable and process can be found on DGPC’s website. 
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Dunton Green Parish Council 
Tracy Godden: Clerk & RFO Dunton Green Parish Council 01732 
462966 / clerk@duntongreenpc.org.uk 
Jacqueline Bowen:  Bookings & Facilities Manager Dunton Green 
Pavilion 07305 814694 / bookings@duntongreenpc.org.uk 

 
Your local representatives: Dunton Green Parish Council  

Your other local representatives: 

 

Sevenoaks District Council  - 01732 227000 
Cllr Mrs Kim Bayley - 01732 458556 
cllr.bayley@sevenoaks.gov.uk 
Cllr Cameron Brown - 01732 740654            
cllr.brown@sevenoaks.gov.uk 
 

 
 
   Kent County Council - 03000 41 41 41 
   Cllr Nick Chard - 03000 41 10 09 
   nick. chard@kent.gov.uk 

 Cllr Freda England 
Chairman DGPC 
 
freda@duntongreenpc.org.uk 

 Cllr Paul Lockey 
Vice Chairman DGPC 
 
paul@duntongreenpc.org.uk 

 Cllr Graham Hersey 
Allotments 
 
graham@duntongreenpc.org.uk 

 Cllr Angel Gomes-Chodyniecki 
 
 
angel@duntongreenpc.org.uk 

 Cllr Andy Lapham 
 
 
andy@duntongreenpc.org.uk 

 Cllr Anthony Carrol 
 
 
anthony@duntongreenpc.org.uk 

 Cllr Tim Fox 
 
 
tim@duntongreenpc.org.uk 

 Cllr Annie Norton 
 
 
annie@duntongreenpc.org.uk 
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Dunton Green Parish Council supports Mind West Kent 
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Disputes - The 
Trump Approach?  

Or a Win/Win 
Mediation 

option… 
 
 

Awareness of mediation is increasing and the word is becoming more widely 
understood.  Often confused with the ‘meditation’ word, it has now become 
much more familiar because the law has specified that divorcing couples 
should seek mediation before resorting to Family Courts. 
 

Many people do not realize that mediation is not only used in divorce cases - 
it is also used in other very different types of disputes and arguments where 
communication has broken down. Mediation is often used in neighbour 
disputes, family disputes (parents and teenagers experiencing relationship 
problems) and mediation is also highly effective when working with young 
people who are either homeless or at risk of being made homeless. 
 

One of the things that we know for sure is that when disputes escalate it is 
likely that not only the people at the centre of the dispute/row that will suffer 
but also other family members, friends and neighbours. The effects on the 
parties involved can be devastating, causing anxiety, depression and even 
homelessness.  Some disagreements escalate and communication breaks 
down completely, which is when the use of skilled mediators can help… 
 

The Trump Approach 
 

Back to President Trump and his approach to resolving disputes.  He tends to 
use the ‘who can shout loudest’ or use threats as an approach to win disputes 
and disagreements.  This type of approach may get a result but is unlikely to 
last, as the other party is still aggrieved and will seek to undermine any 
agreement or over-turn it in time.    
 

The Mediation Approach 
 

Mediators work differently.  They focus on ensuring that everyone involved is 
heard and the outcomes are positive for all involved.  Importantly mediators  
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are always impartial, they want to help people have a chance to air their 
differences in a ‘safe’ situation, help everyone understand how each other 
feels, how the dispute has affected them and what the options are for 
resolving the dispute.  In many cases people are very surprised by how their 
protagonists’ feel (surprised that their own anxieties and feelings are 
reflected) and this brings a desire to resolve the dispute to bring about 
compromises that all can accept.   This is the win-win situation that largely 
brings long-term peace and greater harmony. 

 

Apart from the obvious benefits outlined above, people learn other new skills 
from mediation  – take a deep breath and think how the other person might 
feel, what is the outcome I want, what can I do differently to diffuse a 
dispute, what compromises am I prepared to make. Reflection before 
discussion really helps… 
 

This is also the approach that we use with young people when they are going 
through teenage anger.  We work with them to help them deal with their 
anger and learn better ways of dealing with confrontation. Anger is a habit – 
habits can be changed. 
 

Recognise the problems? 
 

Maybe some of the people reading this article have problems 
themselves or know of others who might benefit from 
mediation.  We are here to help.  West Kent Mediation is the 
only mediation service in the area and it is also free.  Get in 
touch with Amanda or Gill or visit our website. 
 

West Kent Mediation 
T: 01732 46 96 96      
W: www.wkm.org.uk  
E:  theoffice@wkm.org.uk  

 
 
 
 

Dunton Green Parish Council supports West Kent Mediation 
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SEE WWW.DUNTONGREENPC.ORG.UK (EVENTS) FOR UP TO DATE INFO ON DATES 
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Support Your Local Wildlife! 
We’re very lucky here in Dunton Green to be surrounded by so much wildlife.  
Some of it is resident all year round, while some is seasonal.  But what can we 
do to help the various animals and birds to thrive in our village? 
 
There are many things you can do to suit your budget, the space available and 
the time you have spare. 
 
1: Food: – seems obvious, but the best way to 
get animals and birds into your garden is to put 
food out. Birds love nuts and seeds, meal worms 
and fat balls, some will also eat fruit.  Feeders 
are inexpensive and available from garden 
centres or pet shops, and should be hung from 

trees or fences – but 
always where there 
are clear lines of sight as birds don’t like to be 
surprised (especially by cats!).  If you put out fat 
balls, choose the ones without the net bags – they 
can get caught on birds’ feet and can become a 
hazard to other animals too.  Remember some birds 
prefer to feed from a flat surface, so the ground, a 
flat roof or a bird table are ideal, but again, where 

cats are easy to spot.  If you’re putting out nuts, use the ones especially for 
birds, without any salt etc. on it.  Birds feed during in daylight, often returning 
several times throughout the day. 

If you’re lucky enough to have a hedgehog in 
your garden, don’t be tempted to leave bread 
and milk – this is actually 
very harmful for 
hedgehogs – they much 
prefer meal worms or 
even cat food. 
Badgers love nuts, fruit, 
dried dogfood and 
mealworms too, and 

remember that they, like hedgehogs are generally night 
feeding. 
It’s easy to forget that animals need to drink too – 
especially in the winter when other sources of water may 

be frozen. 
Once your food is laid out, just leave it, the birds will 
come when they’re ready.  You may be surprised what 
comes to eat! 
For insects, worms and other invertebrates – leave 
fallen leaves where you can, fruit on the ground, and 
flowering plants are all good sources of food. 
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2: Environment: - Trees and bushes are an obvious source of shelter for many 
animals, but a pile of stones, bricks, sticks or logs in a quiet place can provide 
valuable habitat for invertebrates and even reptiles.  You can buy ‘bug hotels’ 
from garden centres and pet shops, but a 
cheap and easy home for solitary bees, 
spiders, beetles and other ‘creepy crawlies’ 
can be made by tying sections of bamboo 

cane into 
bundles 
and leaving 
it amid 
some dry 
leaves.   
 

 
If your garden is big enough, you could try 
putting up bird, or bat, boxes, but these 
need to be placed away from the house 
normally. If you have space, leaving part of 
your garden to be a ‘wild space’ can often 
provide habitat lost to a well-manicured 
lawn.  This is as simple as letting the grass 
grow long and encouraging wild flowers in a 
corner of your garden. 
Hedgehogs tend to roam across quite a 
wide area, and while they are surprisingly 
good climbers, leaving a section of fence with a 15cm square gap at 
the bottom can help them get around. 

 
3: Don’t kill them: Another obvious one, but many 
animals are killed by poisons like pesticides, and 
household chemicals.  If you need to use pesticides like 
slug pellets or aphid sprays, try to find ones that are bee 
friendly, or hedgehog safe.  Better still, by encouraging 
hedgehogs, birds, ladybirds, spiders etc., you may find the number 
of pests drops – as these animals eat them! 

If you’re using household chemicals, follow the manufacturers’ instructions for 
safe storage and  disposal, and keep them out of water sources and animal 
habitats. 
 
4: Don’t litter: - Animals and birds don’t stay in your 
garden.  They roam the countryside around us, visiting 
various places as part of their territories.  Discarded cans, 
wrappers, bottles etc. can easily harm or kill wildlife.  So, if 
you’re out for a walk, take a bag with you and pick up a 
few bits of litter if you see it on your route. 
 
Cllr. Andy Lapham 
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NEW PAGE ON DGPC WEBSITE 
 

‘Police & Community Safety’ is a new page on the 
Parish Council’s website (www.duntongreenpc.org.uk) designed 
to keep residents informed. There are details of our PCSOs and 
helpful tips and information on a range of topics. There will also 
be information from the Community Safety Unit. The page will 
be updated regularly so please check it regularly for the latest 
updates. 
Community Safety Unit (CSU) 
The CSU based at Sevenoaks District Council consisting of Police, 
Council and other agencies have been addressing local concerns 
over the winter months regarding drugs and drug taking in the 
area and surrounding local villages.  There have been a number 
of home visits to people and some significant arrests to deal with 
these concerns. 
Residents may not always see Police out on their street, but 
there have been active police patrols in the area due to reports 
from concerned residents.  Residents should always report any 
issues whether its drugs, anti-social behaviour or crime to 999 if 
an emergency or 101 for a non emergency.   
This can also be reported on line by going to https://
www.kent.police.uk/services/report-online/kent-police-online-
reporting/  
You can also report any concerns to the CSU to 
community.safety@sevenoaks.gov.uk or by 
calling us on 01732 227000 

VILLAGE ORGANISATIONS & LOCAL LISTINGS 

Dunton Green Parish Council 01732 462966; clerk@duntongreenpc.org.uk 

Dunton Green Pavilion Bookings 07305 814 694; bookings@duntongreenpc.org.uk 

Taking place in DUNTON GREEN PAVILION, Recreation Ground, Off London Road 

Age UK Lunch Club 01732 454108 

Age UK Pop In Café 
01732 454108; 
suelarken@ageuksevenoaksandtonbridge.org.uk 

Faithworks Family Fun / Café Judy Collins 01732 750439; 07790 281 462 

Holistic Core Restore 07868 129949; jo@radiantpersonaltraining.co.uk 

Over 55s Social Club 07818 081 003 

Pilates (Bryony Tilley) 07973 345 321 



 39 

 

We hope you find this list of local activities and organisations useful. We would love to include 
more so please email clerk@duntongreenpc.org.uk to make suggestions or to be included.  

The list can also be found on the Parish Council’s website: www.duntongreenpc.org.uk 

Pilates (Olivia Lerner) 07434 678100 

Play Place Youth Club info@playplace.org 

Stay & Play (KCC) 03000 421 137  

Street Dance (Youth) 01732 227000 

Taekwondo (Oaks Martial Arts) 01732 759988; info@oaksmartialarts.com 

YICZ Youth Club 
Ross 07715 441 991; Lisa 07495 799 986;  
yicz_club@hotmail.com 

Taking place in DUNTON GREEN RECREATION GROUND, Off London Road  

Kick Kent keir@nkcc.org.uk 

Easy Netball 01732 227000 

Backyard Bootcamp 07803 050 431; enquiries@backyardbootcamps.co.uk 

Taking Place in DUNTON GREEN VENUES (other)  

DONNINGTON HALL 
Barretts Road 

Mrs J Field 01732 462429; www.donningtonhall.co.uk 

Donnington Hall Badminton Club Gill -  01883 722948 or 077909 12741 

Dunton Green Pre School 07982 677 676; duntongreenpreschool@live.co.uk 

Tamz Tai Chi 07792 479 772; tamztaichi@gmail.com 

VILLAGE HALL,  London Road Mrs A Rodwell 01732 469610; www.dgvillagehall.co.uk 

Coffee Morning Third Thursday of each month, 10.30am 

DG School of Ballroom Dancing David & Sandra Coppen; 07808 540 315 

Knitting Group 01959 525569 

OTHER Organisations and activities  

Bessels Green Baptist Church 01732 454921; info@bgbc.co.uk 

Citizens Advice Bureau 
(Sevenoaks) 

01732 440488; info@sevenoaks.cab.org.uk 

Dial-a-Ride (Compaid) 01892 832447 

Dunton Green Primary School 01732 462221; office@dunton-green.kent.sch.uk 

Faithworks Judy Collins 01732 750439; 07790 281 462 

Gymboree 07827 910 978; sevenoaks@gymboree-uk.com 

Kent County Council 03000 41 41 41; www.kent.gov.uk 

Kent Fire & Rescue 01622 692121; 999 emergency; www.kent.fire-uk.org 

Kent Police 101; 999 emergencies; www.kent.police.uk 

Kent Sheds https:\\shedsevenoaks.weebly.com 

Sevenoaks District Council 01732 227000 / information@sevenoaks.gov.uk 

SDC Community Development  01732 22700 / community@sevenoaks.gov.uk 

tel:01622692121



